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Dear Treasurer, 
 

Tax Agent Services (Specified BAS Services No. 2) Instrument 2020 [F2020L01406] 

Thank you for your response of 15 March 2021 to the Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny 
of Delegated Legislation in relation to the above instrument. The committee considered your 
response at its private meeting on 13 April 2021 and has resolved to seek your further advice about 
the issues outlined below.  

Compliance with authorising legislation 
Modification of primary legislation 
Parliamentary oversight 

The committee requested your advice as to how subsection 90-10(1A) of the Tax Agent Services Act 
2009 (the Act) enables the definition of a BAS service to be extended to services related to the 
superannuation guarantee charge. You advised that the Tax Agent Services (Specified BAS Services) 
Instrument 2016 did not extend the scope of services provided by BAS agents to services related to 
the superannuation guarantee charge. You further advised that the Tax Agent Services (Specified 
BAS Services No. 2) Instrument 2020  (the instrument) was therefore introduced to allow BAS agents 
to lawfully provide services such as those related to the superannuation guarantee charge extending 
beyond the legislative definition of BAS provisions which the Tax Practitioners Board considers 
appropriate for BAS agents.  

You also advised that it is appropriate for the measures in the instrument to be in delegated 
legislation as to insert them into the Act would insert provisions which apply to a relatively small 
group of persons into an already complicated legislative framework. You further advised that the 
10-year sunsetting period is appropriate to prevent business uncertainty and shorter sunsetting 
would give rise to significant commercial risks and costs.  

However, the committee's view remains that the measures in the instrument are not so complicated 
that it would be inappropriate to insert them into the Act, and that any potential uncertainty can be 
alleviated by including these measures in the primary legislation.  

The instrument appears to be a substantial extension of the provisions of the Act and appears to be 
intended to remain in force for at least 10 years. The committee therefore reiterates its concerns 
that the instrument, which modifies the operation of primary legislation, is intended to remain in 
force until it sunsets. The committee's longstanding view is that provisions which modify the 














